BREADALBANE DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

MINUTES DRAFT 
Spring Meeting   

Friday 26th April  2019
at 2.00pm
at ABERFELDY TOWN HALL
1 Welcome
Alan Cory Wright (Auchessan, Chair), Morven Frost (Boreland, vice Chair), Richard Barclay (Innerhadden Vice- Chair),  Victor Clements (Secretary), Tom Turnbull (ADMG), Iain Hope (SNH), John McNulty (FES), Calum Gillies (Kynachan/ Dalchosnie), Graham Gallimore & Iain Wetherspoon (Glenlyon Estate), Alastair Riddell & Kevin Grant (North Chesthill), Emma Paterson, Ian Dingwall & George Coyne (Auchlyne), Bill Hoare(HPCLT), John Sinclair & Steven Macdonald (Meggernie/ Lochs), Niall Robertson (Crossmount), George Eveleigh (Corie Carie), Liz Auty & Izzy Milor (JMT), John Holland (SRUC), Lochy Porter & Steven Martin )Cashlie), Andrew Warwick (NTS), John Campbell- Smith (Borders DMG) .

2 Apologies
Nicola Colquhoun (LLTNPA), Colin Buchan (Garth), Peter Pejacevish (Tombreck), James Shorthouse (Finnart), Graeme Anderson (Lower Kiltyrie), Scott Nisbet (South Chesthill), Roddy McAskill (Loch Dochart). 

3 Minutes of previous meeting
The minutes were taken as read, proposed by EP and seconded by RB. 

4 Matters Arising
The Chair reminded all present that Breadalbane Academy were always looking for student placements, following the presentation given at October 2018 meeting.

5 Election of Office Bearers
Current office bearers were returned for another year, proposed by IW and seconded by AJR. Alan Cory Wright- Chair, Morven Frost & Richard Barclay (Vice Chairs), Victor Clements (Secretary).

6 Accounts & Budget for 2019-20
There was £8,248.87 in account at the moment, with £1000 set aside provisionally for drone count trial. There had been a deficit of £778.28 in 2018/19, as against a deficit of £1622 in budget. The group had additional HIA, mapping and native woodlands report costs.

It was agreed that the current subscription of £14 per stag be retained, and this would see a stable bank balance to 31st March 2020, despite the lower stag cull overall. The ADMG subscription which was on a 5-year rolling average was now starting to decline, giving us a better buffer in accounts.

7 Reviewing the 2018- 19 Season

NE Group

Glenlyon Estate reported lack of mature stags and weights down on previous year.

Crossmount reported very poor rut, a low % pregnancy in hinds, and some problems with warbles.

Kynachan/ Dalchosnie reported fewer stags, but hind numbers OK. Weights were down. Mortality was very low.

North Chesthill reported a difficult stag season, and they had eased off hind cull.

Forestry Commission reported a poor rut, but calves weighing well.

Corie Carie reported poor numbers, but they worked well with Innerhadden to ensure they got some numbers.

Innerhadden reported a poor rut, but numbers of stags were there, and hind cull went well.

NW Group

Cashlie had very few stags and hinds, and a very late rut.

Meggernie/ Lochs had a poor stag season, although the condition of hinds improved over the winter.

Middle Group

Boreland reported that they got their stag numbers in the end, but weights were down.

NTS reported few hinds at start of season, but more towards the end.

South Group
Auchlyne reported a poor rut, few stags, but increasing hind numbers. A lot of un-run stags. Weights about average.

SRUC were still getting a lot of young stags in woodland, including at the moment.

8 Group count

Morven Frost and Steven Macdonald had organized a DMG foot count over two days in early March, which was considered to have been very effective.
Overall, the stag and hind populations were virtually the same as 2017, with the slightly lower population in 2019 being almost entirely due to a lower proportion of calves. However, there was a lot of variation between the sub areas. The South population was up nearly 700 animals. In the NW and Middle areas, the population was down a similar amount. The population in the NE area was down a bit, although the hind population there appeared to be increasing again.
There was quite an extensive discussion about what was going on. Some deer were likely to be hidden in forestry, but the very poor weather the year before was having an effect, there may well be density dependent factors involved, and/ or movement between sub areas. There was a obvious contradiction between the commentary on reduced numbers and the count which suggested that the population was virtually the same, at least overall. Extensive peripheral fences and the combined effect of so many woodland creation schemes may also now be causing disruption to traditional movements and areas of occupancy.

The next foot count would b due in 2021. 
9 Population modelling/ culls for 2019/20

After recruitment counting, see below, population models will be amended and draft 2019/20 culls circulated. The models are becoming more difficult, as the accepted sub area boundaries may now be breaking down. SMac and MF would lead for the Mid, South and NW sub areas, and RB would lead for the NE group. Suggested hind culls will be forwarded by middle of June.
10 Recruitment/ mortality Counting 2019
All to conduct recruitment counts through to 17th May or so, and forward data to VC.

It was agreed that all members would report back on the breakdown of males & females amongst their calf cull, to test whether this was 50: 50 or not, as implied in population models. If recruitment is not 50:50, it makes quite a significant difference to the models.
It is accepted that mortality this year is low, with many deer increasing in condition through the winter. The Default 2% mortality will be used.
11 Habitat Monitoring Review
A collated habitat report had been produced by Linzi Seivwright, following training workshops and HIA monitoring by members in 2018. The report was broadly in line with HIA results produced by SNH in 2008/2011/2014. In addition, we now had information on blanket bogs, which had generally very low impacts. We had no data on these previously.

Input to HIA was not universal, and the no. of plots in some areas was less than we would have liked, but we had a good base to work from now.

It was agreed to re- survey again in 2020, conducting HIA every second year, and doing the footcounts in the years in between. There is therefore no need to do any HIA in 2019.

12  Deer Management Plan

The DMP Working Plan was discussed, and is updated and include separately.

13 2019 Re-assessment

The DMG Assessment had been carried out with Iain Hope of SNH in the morning, attended by ACW, MF, RB & VC. We were assessed well. There are some amber marks around HIA monitoring and some related matters which the DMG are comfortable about for now. The final assessment will be distributed to members.
14 Health & Safety matters

There had been a sad incident on Innischoarach Estate, reported in the Press, where a young friend of the family was killed in an accident on the hill. The Chair had sent his condolences on behalf of BDMG.

The Chair also reminded those present about the risks from ticks and Lyme’s Disease, and also that there was now a new tick borne disease recorded in Wales which has already been fatal in one case.
15 Member Profile- Innerhadden Estate

Richard Barclay gave a presentation on behalf of Innerhadden estate, detailing how the various enterprises on the property were integrated, including deer stalking and the new deer farm on lower ground.

The Rannoch Smokery had sadly had to close earlier in the year, but the brand was being kept alive by a new buyer operating further afield. The Rannoch Smokery had been in operation for over 30 years, and it had been particularly hard on the family to see this go.

These member profiles were a new feature introduced by the Chair. The October 2019 profile would be done by Auchlyne Estate, and the April 2020 profile by Highland Perthshire Community Land Trust (HPCLT). 
16 Wider Deer Management Issues

SNH Update

SNH would be sending a report on deer management to the Scottish Government later in the year.

The Code of Practice was being reviewed, to see if people were complying or not.

The Lowland Deer panel had made a number of recommendations on how management in the lowlands could be improved. These had already been published.

Forestry and land Scotland (FLS) were conducting a trial in to using night vision equipment for culling deer.

ADMG Comment
The assessment process was currently underway across all DMG areas, due to be completed by 15th May.
There had been 46 responses to the review of sporting rents and prices, covering 1.4 million acres.

There appeared to be marked differences between local authorities in the way that they were treating sporting rates, with Peth & Kinross Council being a lot less involved and strenuous than Stirling Council, for example.

Of the 1087 samples collected by the Moredun Institute looking at the health status of der across the country, only 3 contained e-coli.

Falcon Frost of Glenfalloch Estate has taken over from VC as deputy area representative on ADMG to Tom Turnbull.

17  Next meeting (s)

The next meeting would be on Friday 25th October, 2pm at Molteno Hall.

18  AOCB
John Campbell- Smith said that he was willing to help people with DMG Level 2 if there was any demand within the DMG area.

There had been incidents of poaching at North Chesthill and at Kynachan/ Dalchosnie, as well as incidents reported by FLS and also Tombreck Farm near Loch Tummel. All are advised to be vigilant.

